

## **HOW TO INTERVIEW A TECH COMPANY:** A GUIDE FOR STUDENTS

Tech companies spend hundreds of millions of dollars a year competing to recruit and hire students, particularly those with math and engineering backgrounds. This means that they're listening to the people they recruit and will take your questions and concerns seriously. As the future workers that tech companies compete to hire, students have significant leverage to shape how these companies operate.

To help students better understand and investigate their options with future tech employers, this guide offers students going through the tech recruiting and interviewing process 10 researchdriven questions, helping them address issues of ethics and equity in tech with potential employers before they accept the job. Our hope is that by creating this space for conversation, students will be able to gain the knowledge they need to better understand their employment choices, and if they feel safe enough to do so, express their own opinions and preferences to employers as part of a larger movement for justice within tech companies.

See our full post <u>here</u>.

**Q1. What do you do to ensure your teams are inclusive of people of different backgrounds and identities?** How do you measure diversity, both across the company and within this team? What do you do to counteract discrimination in the workplace? <sup>*i*</sup> *iii*, *iii*, *iv*, *v* 

**Q2.** How does your company ensure pay and opportunity equity across race, gender, and **ability?** Are there any public sources of information on your company's pay equity practices? <sup>vi, vii, viii, ix, x</sup>

**Q3.** What percentage of workers at your company are contractors, temporary workers, or **vendors?** How does this company ensure that these workers are compensated fairly and protected from exploitation? <sup>xi, xii, xiii, xiv, xv</sup>

Q4. How does your company protect workers' rights to organize and engage and collective action and protected concerted activity? <sup>xvi, xviii, xviii, xix, xx</sup>

**Q5.** Are any parts of your company unionized? If so, how would a new hire go about joining a union? *xxi, xxii, xxii, xxii, xxii*, *xxii*, *xxii*,

**Q6.** Are you, the person interviewing me, a full-time employee? If yes, have you ever been a contractor, and can you speak to that experience? <sup>xxvi, xxvii, xxvii, xxvii, xxi</sup>





**Q7.** Will I know how my work is applied in the world, and do you have a process in place to ensure that I can safely object if it is ultimately used in harmful and unethical ways? What protections do you have in place to ensure that people who report unethical projects and decisions are protected? XXXI, XXXII, XXXII, XXXII, XXXII

**Q8.** Do you have ethical guidelines in place governing research, product development, and **application?** How are they put into practice? Who oversees and enforces these guidelines? <sup>xxxvi</sup>, <sup>xxxvii</sup>, <sup>xxxvii</sup>, <sup>xxxvii</sup>, <sup>xxxvii</sup>, <sup>xxxvii</sup>, <sup>xxxvii</sup>, <sup>xxxvii</sup>

**Q9.** Does your company provide technology to any military or law enforcement customers? Do any of those customers use your technology to support or provide surveillance, criminal prosecution, deportation, or incarceration? <sup>xli, xlii, xlii, xliv, xlv</sup>

**Q10.** Does this company have any contracts with CBP or ICE? If so, how are they justified given the human rights abuses being perpetrated by these agencies on the US Southern border? *xlvi, xlvii, xlvii, xlvii, xlvii, xlix, l* 

<sup>ii</sup> Element AI. (2019). Global AI Talent Report 2019. Retrieved from *ifgagne.ai/talent-2019*.

<sup>v</sup> Evans, W., Rangarajan, S. (2019, Jan. 7). Oracle and Palantir said diversity figures were trade secrets. The real secret: Embarrassing numbers. Retrieved from <u>www.revealnews.org/article/oracle-and-palantir-said-diversity-figures-were-trade-</u> secrets-the-real-secret-embarrassing-numbers/.

https://www.wired.co.uk/article/gender-pay-gap-2019-uk-figures.

<sup>xi</sup> Mark Bergen and Josh Eidelson, "Inside Google's Shadow Workforce," Bloomberg, July 25, 2018, www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-07-25/inside-google-s-shadow-workforce.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i</sup> Myers West, S., Whittaker, M., Crawford, K. (2019). Discriminating Systems: Gender, Race and Power in Al. <u>ainowinstitute.org/discriminatingsystems.pdf</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>iii</sup> Williams, M. (2018, July 12). Facebook 2018 Diversity Report: Reflecting on Our Journey. Retrieved from <u>newsroom.fb.com/news/2018/07/ diversity-report.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>iv</sup> Kolhatkar, S. (2017). The Tech Industry's Gender Discrimination Problem.

www.newyorker.com/magazine/2017/11/20/the-tech-industrysgender-discrimination-problem.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>vi</sup> Molla, R. (2019, Apr. 2). The gender wage gap is smaller in tech, but it will hurt the economy more. Retrieved from <u>https://www.vox.com/2019/4/2/18290482/gender-wage-tech-economy-hired</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>vii</sup> Wynn, A. and Correll, S. (2018). Puncturing the pipeline: Do technology companies alienate women in recruiting sessions? Social Studies of Science, 48(1) 149-164. Retrieved from journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0306312718756766.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>viii</sup> Tarr, T. (2018, Apr. 4). By The Numbers: What Pay Inequality Looks Like For Women In Tech. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/tanyatarr/2018/04/04/by-the-numbers-what-pay-inequality-looks-like-for-women-in-tech">https://www.forbes.com/sites/tanyatarr/2018/04/04/by-the-numbers-what-pay-inequality-looks-like-for-women-in-tech</a>.
 <sup>ix</sup> Begingfield, W. (2019, Apr. 5). Here are the gender pay gaps at Apple, Facebook and Google. Retrieved from

<sup>\*</sup> Dickey Rose, M. (2018, Apr. 4.). White men still make the most money in tech, Hired says. Retrieved from https://techcrunch.com/2018/04/04/white-men-still-make-the-most-money-in-tech-hired-says/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>xii</sup> Sheng, E. (2018, Oct. 22). Silicon Valley's dirty secret: Using a shadow workforce of contract employees to drive profits. Retrieved from <u>www.cnbc.com/2018/10/22/silicon-valley-using-contract-employees-to-drive-profits.html</u>.

xiii Weber, L. (2017, Sept. 14). The Second-Class Office Workers. Retrieved from www.wsj.com/articles/the-contractors-lifeoverlooked-ground-down-and-stuck-1505400087.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>xiv</sup> Wagner, K. (2019, May. 13). Facebook to Raise Pay for Thousands of Contract Workers, Including Content Moderators. Retrieved from <u>www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-05-13/facebook-to-raise-pay-for-thousands-of-contract-workers-</u> <u>including-content-moderators.</u>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>xv</sup> Torres, M. (2019, Jan. 8). As Tech Employees Party, Contract Workers Get Left Out. Retrieved from <u>www.huffpost.com/entry/contractors-holiday-party-employee-benefits\_n\_5c2c335ae4b0407e9085e368</u>.
 <sup>xvi</sup> Tiku, N. (2019, Jan. 24). Google Wanted To Prohibit Workers From Organizing By Email. Retrieved from <u>www.wired.com/story/google-wanted-prohibit-workers-organizing-by-email/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>xvii</sup> Cevallos, D. (2018, Nov. 2). Google workers have the right to walk out - but it's not the First Amendment that protects them. Retrieved from <u>www.nbcnews.com/tech/tech-news/google-workers-have-right-walk-out-it-s-not-fist-n930356</u>.



<sup>xviii</sup> Matsakis, L., and Molteni, M. (2018, Dec. 14). Amazon Came To The Bargaining Table - But Workers Want More. Retrieved from <u>www.wired.com/story/amazon-labor-protests-minnesota-nyc/</u>.

<sup>xix</sup> Eidelson, J. (2019, Mar. 21). Union Claims Amazon Illegally Fired Activist Employee. Retrieved from <u>www.insurancejournal.com/news/national/2019/03/21/521247.htm</u>.

<sup>xx</sup> Tiku, N. (2018, Dec. 24). The Year Tech Workers Realized They Were Workers. Retrieved from <u>www.wired.com/story/why-</u> hotel-workers-strike-reverberated-through-tech.

<sup>xxi</sup> Conger, K., and Scheiber, N. (2019, Jul. 8). Employee Activism Is Alive in Tech. It Stops Short of Organizing Unions. Retrieved from <u>www.nytimes.com/2019/07/08/technology/tech-companies-union-organizing.html</u>.
<sup>xxii</sup> Stephen, B. (2019, Mar. 19). Kickstarter's staff is unionizing. Retrieved from

www.theverge.com/2019/3/19/18254995/kickstarter-unionizing-union-representation-inclusivity-transparency-tech-uscrowdfunding.

<sup>xxiii</sup> Cohen, R. (2019, Jul. 18). A California Bill Could Transform The Lives Of Gig Workers. Silicon Valley Wants Labor's Help To Stop It. Retrieved from <u>theintercept.com/2019/07/18/uber-lyft-california-gig-economy-labor-unions</u>.

<sup>xxiv</sup> Tiku, N. (2018, Aug. 29). Labor Board Backs Startup Engineers Fired For Unionizing. Retrieved from <u>www.wired.com/story/labor-board-backs-startup-engineers-fired-unionizing/</u>.

<sup>xxv</sup> Industrial Workers Of The World. (2017, May. 19). AT&T Workers, You Are Not Alone! Strike Flyer Handout. Retrieved from <u>www.iww.org/content/att-workers-you-are-not-alone-strike-flyer-handout</u>.

<sup>xxvi</sup> Harnett, Š. (2019, Apr. 19). 'Two-Tiered Caste System': The World of White-Collar Contracting in Silicon Valley. Retrieved from <u>www.kged.org/news/11741371/two-tiered-caste-system-the-world-of-white-collar-contracting-in-silicon-valley</u>.

xxvii Captain, S. (2019, Mar. 7). These Facebook workers want to unite employees and low-wage contractors. Retrieved from www.fastcompany.com/90317315/these-facebook-employees-want-to-unite-both-ends-of-the-tech-worker-spectrum.

xxviii Taylor, V. (2019, May. 29). Google Continues To Treat Its Temp & Contract Workers Differently Than Full-Time Employees. Retrieved from <u>afrotech.com/google-continues-to-treat-its-temp-contract-workers-differently-than-full-time-employees</u>.

<sup>xxix</sup> Wakabayashi, D. (2019, May. 28). Google's Shadow Work Force: Temps Who Outnumber Full-Time Employees. Retrieved from <u>www.nytimes.com/2019/05/28/technology/google-temp-workers.html</u>.

<sup>xxx</sup> Campbell, A, F. (2019, Apr. 4). Google will extend some benefits to contract workers after internal protest. Rerieved from <u>www.vox.com/2019/4/4/18293900/google-contractors-benefits-policy</u>.

<sup>xxxi</sup> Gallagher, R. (2019). Google Employees Uncover Ongoing Work On Censored China Search. Retrieved from <u>theintercept.com/2019/03/04/google-ongoing-project-dragonfly/</u>.

<sup>xxxii</sup> Kate Conger and Dell Cameron, "Google Is Helping the Pentagon Build AI for Drones," Gizmodo, March 6, 2018, gizmodo.com/google-is-helping-the-pentagon-build-ai-for-drones-1823464533.

<sup>xxxiii</sup> Kate Conger and Cade Metz, "Tech Workers Now Want to Know: What Are We Building This For?," The New York Times, October 7, 2018, <u>www.nytimes.com/2018/10/07/technology/tech-workers-ask-censorship-surveillance.html</u>.

 <sup>xxxiv</sup> Shirin Ghaffary, "Microsoft workers are demanding the company cancel its \$480 million contract with the US military", Vox Media, February 22, 2019, <u>www.vox.com/2019/2/22/18236290/microsoft-military-contract-augmented-reality-ar-vr.</u>
 <sup>xxxv</sup> Gallagher, R. (2018). Senior Google Scientists Resigns Over "Forfeiture Of Our Values" In China. Retrieved from <u>theintercept.com/2018/09/13/google-china-search-engine-employee-resigns/</u>.

xxxi Piper, K. (2019, Apr. 4). Exclusive: Google cancels Al ethics board in response to outcry. Retrieved from www.vox.com/future-perfect/2019/4/4/18295933/google-cancels-ai-ethics-board.

<sup>xxxvii</sup> Vincent, J. (2019, Apr. 3). The Problem With AI Ethics. Retrieved from <u>www.theverge.com/2019/4/3/18293410/ai-</u> artificial-intelligence-ethics-boards-charters-problem-big-tech.

<sup>xxxviii</sup> Whittaker, Meredith, Kate Crawford, Roel Dobbe, Genevieve Fried, Elizabeth Kaziunas, Varoon Mathur, Sarah Myers West, Rashida Richardson, Jason Schultz, and Oscar Schwartz. 2018. Al Now Report 2018. Retrieved from ainowinstitute.org/Al\_Now\_2018\_Report.pdf.

<sup>xxxix</sup> Hao, K. (2018, Oct. 21). Establishing an AI code of ethics will be harder than people think. Retrieved from <u>www.technologyreview.com/s/612318/establishing-an-ai-code-of-ethics-will-be-harder-than-people-think/</u>

<sup>xl</sup> Johnson, K. (2019, Jul. 17). How Al companies can avoid ethics washing. Retrieved from <u>venturebeat.com/2019/07/17/how-ai-companies-can-avoid-ethics-washing/</u>.

<sup>xli</sup> Fang, L. (2019, Jul. 23). Google Continues Investments In Military And Police AI Technology Through Venture Capital Arm. Retrieved from <u>theintercept.com/2019/07/23/google-ai-gradient-ventures/</u>.

x<sup>lii</sup> Sidney, F. (2018, Jul. 27). Amazon Accidentally Makes Rock-Solid Case for Not Giving Its Face Recognition Tech to Police. Retrieved from <u>gizmodo.com/amazon-accidentally-makes-rock-solid-case-for-not-givin-182793470</u>.

<sup>xliii</sup> Weise, K. (2019, Jul. 12). Judge Clears Way for Amazon and Microsoft to Compete for Giant Pentagon Contract. Retrieved from <u>www.nytimes.com/2019/07/12/technology/amazon-oracle-jedi-pentagon.html.</u>

x<sup>liv</sup> Alexander, M. (2018, Nov. 8). The Newest Jim Crow. Retrieved from

www.nytimes.com/2018/11/08/opinion/sunday/criminal-justice-reforms-race-technology.html.

<sup>xiv</sup> Lapowsky, I. (2019, Mar. 12). Inside The Room Where Tech Actually Vies For Military Jobs. Retrieved from <u>www.wired.com/story/inside-air-force-demo-day-tech-companies/</u>.



<sup>xlvi</sup> Kotch, A. (2019, Jun. 27). Who Is Making Money From CBP in Your State?. Retrieved from <u>readsludge.com/2019/06/27/who-is-making-money-from-cbp-in-your-state/</u>.

<sup>x/vii</sup> "Who's behind Ice?" (Empower LLC, Mijente, The National Immigration Project, and the Immigrant Defense Project, October 23, 2018), <u>mijente.net/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/WH0%E2%80%99S-BEHIND-ICE\_-The-Tech-and-Da ta-</u> <u>Companies-Fueling-Deportations\_v3-.pdf</u>.

<sup>xiviii</sup> McKay, T. (2018, Jun. 28). Salesforce CEO Says It Won't Sever Ties With Customs and Border Protection. Retrieved from <u>gizmodo.com/salesforce-ceo-says-they-wont-sever-ties-with-customs-a-1827195457</u>.
<sup>xiix</sup> Anzilotti, E. (2019, Jul. 16). Emails show that ICE uses Palantir technology to detain undocumented immigrants: WNYC

x<sup>lix</sup> Anzilotti, E. (2019, Jul. 16). Emails show that ICE uses Palantir technology to detain undocumented immigrants: WNYC report. Retrieved from <u>www.fastcompany.com/90377603/ice-uses-palantir-tech-to-detain-immigrants-wnyc-report</u>.
<sup>1</sup> Hao, K. (2019, Oct. 22). Amazon is the invisible backbone of ICE's immigration crackdown. Retrieved from

www.technologyreview.com/s/612335/amazon-is-the-invisible-backbone-behind-ices-immigration-crackdown/.